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Our comprehensive clinic and didactic 
Orientation Program began on July 6, 2015 
as we welcomed our incoming Class of 2017 
– Dr. Michael Capogna, Dr. Matthew 

Cassera, Dr. Isaac Chung, Dr. Samaneh Mojarrad, Dr. 
John Park, Dr. Manal Sabir, Dr. Robert Vincelli, and Dr. 
Brianna Yang. 

After a lengthy search, we are happy to announce that on 
September 1, 2015, Dr. Guoqiang Guan has started his full-
time position as Assistant Professor, CE in the Department of 
Orthodontics, and as of September 8, 2015 was named Director 
of the Postdoctoral Orthodontic Program.

Our first year residents attended the Twenty-Seventh Annual 
Graduate Orthodontic Residents Program (GORP) July 30 
–August 2, at SLU campus.  Our residents also traveled to 
Wilmington, DE for the Annual MASO meeting October 15–18.

On October 8, Dr. Kee-Joon Lee, Professor of Orthodontics, 
Yonsei University, Seoul, South Korea presented a morning 
session entitled, “Three dimensional VTO and force-driven 
appliance” to our residents; and in the afternoon, two of our 
Alums, Dr. Anil Idiculla and Dr. Damon Szymanowski, 
presented a “Practice Management” session.

The 62nd Annual Alumni Meeting of the Department of 
Orthodontics of the University of Pennsylvania was held on 
Friday, October 9, 2015.  Dr. Nipul Tanna of Drexel Hill, PA 
presided. This year’s J. Henry O’Hern Jr. Alumni Day Presentation 
was delivered by Dr. Kee-Joon Lee, Professor of Orthodontics, 
Yonsei University, Seoul, Korea.  Dr. Lee explored the following 
topics during this all-day session: Three-Dimensional Orthodontic 
Mechanics, Soft Tissue/Designing the Face, Lingual Orthodontics, 
and on October 10th Dr. Warren Woods presented his lecture on 
Practice Management. 

On December 2, Dr. Orhan Tuncay, Professor, Department 
of Orthodontics at Temple University presented an Invisalign 
course to our residents.

We are pleased to report that our Class of 2018 has been selected 
through the MATCH program, and we are looking forward to 
welcoming them this summer as new residents:
  
2-year Certificate, Class of 2018
Dr. Emily C Ding, U Penn 2016
Dr. Alexandra K Greco, Columbia 2016
Dr. Mark J Guevarra, U Penn 2016
Dr. Vidur (Jordan) Katyal, U Penn 2016
Dr. Kelly Nguyen, UCLA 2016
Dr. Kim Y Stapleton, U Penn 2016	
	
3-year Certificate/Masters Residents, Class of 2019
Dr. Leah S Yi, U Penn 2016

UNIVERSITY OF 
PUERTO RICO
Dr. Eusebio A. Diaz
eusebio.diaz@upr.edu

In July, our recently promoted second and third 
year students Dr. Natalia Guevara, Dr. 
Andrea Gonzalez, Dr. Johana Rivera, and 
Dr. Juan Vazquez, where invited to participate 

in a continuing education course for Orthodontic Dental Assistants. 
The course was sponsored by our local Orthodontic Society (SEO) 
and titled Orthodontic Basics for the Dental Assistant.

In August, these students assisted our first year residents Dr. 
Christian Herrera and Dr. Bethsy Acevedo in their “Basic 
Wire Bending Course”.  As in previous years, the course was pre-
sented by our distinguished Visiting Professor Dr. Edward Mo-
rin, who has been continuously involved in this endeavor since 
the 1960’s.

Every year, our school’s Graduate Programs Department requires 
all graduate students to present a Continuing Education course 
titled “Grand Rounds”, based on an interesting and current subject 
in their specialty. In September, all six of our graduate students 
developed and presented a conference on Understanding the Facial 
Aging Process and the Current Role of Orthodontics in This Process. 
Subjects such as Facial and Smile Attractiveness, Hard and Soft Tis-
sue Changes during Time, and Orthodontic Treatment Effects on the 
Aging Process were covered.

In October, our third year students participated in MASO’s Annual 
Session. Dr. Johana Rivera presented an E-Poster: Cephalometric 

Norms on 13-18 Year-Old Puerto Rican Children, based on a panel’s 
perception of the children’s facial aesthetics, and Dr. Juan 
Vazquez participated in the “Case Shoot Out” with a Class II case 
treated in our Graduate Clinic.

In November, our residents and faculty had the opportunity to 
attend our local orthodontic (SEO) meeting in which Dr. Peter 
Ngan, Professor and Chairman of Orthodontics at West Virginia 
provided us with a well-structured lecture on Contemporary 
Treatment of Class III Malocclusions.

December was a challenge for our students, since our second and 
third year residents had to present the clinical progress of their 
patients, as well as selecting potential ABO ICE cases as part of 
their promotion to the second semester. Our first year residents 
were required to present their new patient treatment plans and 
progress, as well as fulfilling their required number of patients/
malocclusion. On behalf of our staff and faculty we wish all of our 
MASO members a Happy New Year!
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No report submitted.

STUDENT DEBT 
The average dental school tuition in the U.S. is $38,826 for 
in-state students, and $53,774 for out-of-state students.  
Approximately 75% of dental school graduates in the Class 
of 2014 have more than $100,000 of debt, and the average 
educational debt was $247,227. Over 30% of these graduates 
reported debt in excess of $300,000.
Source: American Dental Education Association 
American Student Dental Association

v v v

In 2013, Congress enacted legislation (Public Law 113-28, the 
“Bipartisan Student Loan Certainty Act of 2013”), that tied 
student loan interest rates to the 10-year Treasury Note. For 
graduate and professional students loans the rate is pegged at 
the 10-year Treasury plus 3.6% (but may not exceed 9.5% in 
any year), the current rate is 6.21%.
Source: American Dental Education Association

v v v

Before 1977, federal student loans could be discharged 
through bankruptcy after five years. In 1990, the waiting 
period was extended to seven years, and it was eliminated in 
1998. In 2005, Congress added private student loans to the 
mix of federal education debt that could not be discharged 
without proving “undue hardship”.

Among debtors filing for bankruptcy with student loans, 
the average amount has doubled from $15,350 in 2005, to 
$31,000 in 2014. Also in 2014, 16 per cent of all bankruptcy 
filers had student loans that totaled more than 50% of their 
annual income.

Bernard, TS. Chained to Unpayable Debt
New York Times, July 18, 2015, p.B1

Editor’s Postscript...Something For You To Consider
v v v

According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, in 2013 general 
dentists earned a median salary of $146,340. The best-paid 
earned more than $187,999, while the lowest-paid earned 
less than $72,240. The average annual salary for all U.S 
orthodontists in 2009 was $206,190; in 2014 it was $202,170; 
and in Maryland it was $153,300.

v v v

IMPLICATIONS FOR RECENT GRADUATES 
Residents graduating with enormous student debt often feel 
that the only option they have is to become employees of dental 
corporations that can provide a significant immediate salary 
with no “up front” costs, and orthodontists wishing to retire 
may find it difficult to find a buyer able to facilitate practice 
transition.  The number of dental corporations is rising rapidly.

THE RISE OF CORPORATE DENTISTRY
Number of practices in: 	 2011	 2015
Name	
Hartland Dental	 300	 670
Aspen Dental	 240	 497
Pacific Dental	 200	 400
Smile Brands	 325	 400

A typical contract for entering graduates averages 25% of 
production, with typical salaries of $200,000. This requires 
the new graduate to produce $800,000 in billings to maintain 
their employment. If the new graduate were able to secure a 
loan to purchase a practice with the same gross collections the 
following is a reasonable possibility:
 
A BETTER ALTERNATIVE TO CORPORATE 
PRACTICE?
Purchase of a private practice
If a corporate position would require you to produce billings 
of $800,000 to maintain your position, what would be your 
return on the purchase of a private practice? 
Practice gross: $800,000
Purchase price: $520,000 (65% of collections)
Financing at 5% interest for 10 years: $66,185/year, or 
$5,515/month
Average annual profit: $320,000 (40% of gross income)
Income after loan payment: $253,815
After 10 years (loan repaid):  $320,000

Instead of receiving $200,000 in annual income, the purchaser 
would receive 27% more income for the first ten years and 
an additional  $120,000 per/year after the loan was repaid. 
In addition,  they would have significantly more job security 
since they would be the owner of the practice. Just something 
to think about.

Note: For a complete analysis, please see:
McGill, JK. The Hidden Threat of Student Loan Debt, The McGill 
Advisory, 30:7, July 2015, p.1-2
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